
 
 
 
 

RIVER FOREST 
DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD 

MEETING AGENDA 
 
A meeting of the River Forest Development Review Board will be held on Thursday, 
November 16, 2017 at 7:30 P.M. in the Community Room of the River Forest Village Hall, 
400 Park Avenue, River Forest, Illinois. 
 
I. Call to Order/Roll Call 

II. Approval of Minutes of the October 26, 2017 Development Review Board Meeting 

III. PRE-FILING MEETING - Introduction of Proposed Planned Development –  
Lake and Lathrop 

IV. CONSIDERATION OF REQUEST FOR WAIVERS FROM THE PLANNED 
DEVELOPMENT APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS -  Proposed Planned Development – 
Lake and Lathrop 

V. Public Comment 

VI. Adjournment 



VILLAGE OF RIVER FOREST 
DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

October 26, 2017 
 
A meeting of the Village of River Forest Development Review Board was held at 7:30 p.m. 
on Thursday, October 26, 2017 in the Community Room of the River Forest Village Hall, 
400 Park Avenue, River Forest, Illinois. 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. Upon roll call, the following persons were: 
 
Present: Members Crosby, Ryan, Fishman, Ruehle, O’Brien and Chairman Martin 
 
Absent: Member Dombrowski 
 
Also Present:  Assistant Village Administrator Lisa Scheiner, Village Attorney Greg Smith 

 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE APRIL 6, 2017 DEVELOPMENT REVIEW 

BOARD MEETING 
 
A MOTION was made by Member O’Brien and SECONDED by Member Ruehle to approve 
the minutes of the April 6, 2017 Development Review Board Meeting. 
 
 Ayes: Members Crosby, Ryan, Fishman, Ruehle, O’Brien and Chairman 

Martin 
 Nays: None 
 Motion Passes. 

 
III. PUBLIC HEARING - Application #17-01 - Amendment to the Planned 

Development Granted in Ordinance 2883, as Amended by Ordinances 3588 
and 3622 – St. Vincent Ferrer Multipurpose Hall (1530 Jackson Avenue) 

 
Chairman Martin explained the purpose of the hearing, the history of the Planned 
Development and amendments at this site, and the process that would be followed during 
the hearing.  
 
Assistant Village Administrator Scheiner swore in all parties wishing to speak.  
 
Nevin Hedlund, Nevin Hedlund Architects, stated that the application is presented because 
of a misunderstanding on the part of the applicant, St. Vincent, when a major amendment 
was granted to alter the design of the building and add a mansard roof.  Mr. Hedlund stated 
that the rendering included in that application showed a dark window color and they 
wrongly assumed that this superseded the text in the ordinance that said the windows 
should be putty colored.  He said they are before the Development Review Board (DRB) 
with a request that the planned development be amended to allow the dark colored 
windows to remain. 
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Mr. Hedlund distributed photographs and displayed a site plan that showed other buildings 
on campus with dark colored windows.  The applicant thought it would be more 
appropriate for the addition to match the other supporting buildings with the darker 
colored mullions than the church, which has stone mullions supporting stained glass 
windows.  He said that he and the applicant feel strongly that the dark brown windows that 
were installed are the right color.  In addition to all of the standards that were met the last 
time, he thinks the color of the windows also meets and fulfills all of the standards required 
of the application that was approved. Mr. Hedlund said that he would be happy to answer 
questions. 
 
Member Ryan asked if the applicant considered brown instead of black and if the windows 
have mullions.  Mr. Hedlund stated that it is a dark brown color and that there are mullions. 
 
In response to a question from Member Crosby regarding the color of the windows, Mr. 
Hedlund said that in the parish center and other areas of the campus windows have been 
replaced over the years.  Some are dark bronze and others have been painted black.  
 
Member Ruehle noted that the windows shown on ancillary buildings are rectangular but 
the windows on the addition were made to echo the gothic windows of the church.  The 
contrast of the darker window is stark.  Member Ruehle also noted that the color of the 
window was decided for a reason and called out in the conditions of approval.  
 
Mr. Hedlund stated that if the window color was not in the approved text they would have 
chosen the dark color based on what they thought would look best for the building. 
 
In response to questions from Chairman Martin, Mr. Hedlund confirmed that the dark 
colored window was included in the initial application, that the applicant had agreed to 
change it to a stone or putty color, and that it was set out in the DRB’s recommendation and 
in the Ordinance that the Village passed.  Chairman Martin noted that it was never changed 
and Mr. Hedlund agreed.  Mr. Hedlund said his point was that when they did make the 
change to all stone masonry and roof, they wrongly assumed that they could have dark 
windows.   Chairman Marin said there were several conditions set out in the approval and 
that the applicant did not ask that other conditions were not overturned or changed so he 
is having a hard time understanding how they could assume that there was a change 
granted without a change in the Ordinance. Chairman Martin also noted that Mr. Hedlund 
sat on the DRB as the ex-officio architect for a number of years that during that time it was 
common to attach conditions to the recommendations to the Village Board. Mr. Hedlund 
agreed.  Chairman Martin stated that what the DRB did with St. Vincent’s application was 
not unique.   
 
Mr. Hedlund commented that the purpose of the process is to ensure high quality projects 
in River Forest.  He said that he thinks that both the original and improved applications 
more than meet that standard and that having a darker window color still maintains the 
high quality and looks better.  
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In response to questions from Village Attorney Smith, Mr. Hedlund stated that the total 
project cost is a little over $2,000,000 and that he did not know how much it would cost to 
replace the existing windows.  
 
Chairman Martin stated that his concern is that it creates a problem for the DRB, Zoning 
Board and Village if a contractor or an owner completes an installation and asks the Village 
for permission to let them have it the way it was built instead of the way it was approved.  
He noted that the applicant is coming in after the fact to get permission for something the 
Village already said they cannot do.  
 
Mr. Hedlund said that if it were him, he would comment that there has to be some measure 
of degree and that this is a minor item that looks better as-is.  
 
Chairman Martin stated that windows are important.  He recalled the discussion 
surrounding window mullions at The Promenade townhome development and the 
developer built it how it was supposed to be built.  
 
Member Ryan said she thinks that Mr. Hedlund took a big risk for his client.  She noted that 
she is working on a project where the incorrect windows were installed by mistake and are 
being removed.   
 
Mr. Hedlund acknowledged that they did not comply with the Ordinance and that, if his 
client did not support the existing window color, they would not request the change.  
However, they prefer the existing color and they are asking for permission to leave them as 
installed. Chairman Martin noted that the applicant agreed once that it was not the right 
decision.  
 
Mr. Hedlund stated that St. Vincent’s came back to the DRB to ask permission to change to 
an all stone masonry building with a mansard roof.  He said that they would like the DRB to 
consider this change as an improvement to the project and treat it the same as the other 
amendment.  Member Ruehle noted that the other amendment was requested before the 
work was executed.  In this case the windows have already been installed.  Member Ruehle 
said that this is a request to mitigate damages or costs that St. Vincent’s would otherwise 
incur to comply with the Ordinance.  
 
Mr. Hedlund said that they think the merits of the window change color would be strong 
enough to support the amendment.  Member Ruehle noted that the merits were not strong 
enough when this was decided before and that it was a condition in the Ordinance.   
 
Mr. Hedlund asked if they jump ahead a year and everyone sees the finishes building, likes 
it, likes the window color and agrees that it is the right window color, is this really going to 
be the biggest problem there is? Member Ruehle replied that they cannot poll people in the 
future as a way to resolve these issues.  He noted that the applicant is requesting a change 
for something that was argued before and failed to succeed.   
 
In response to a question from Member O’Brien, Mr. Hedlund stated that he could not recall 
when the windows were ordered but they were delivered in mid-summer.   



 Development Review Board Minutes – October 26, 2017 

 4 

Chairman Martin asked if someone looked at the windows when they were installed.  He 
also asked if the wrong color windows were ordered.  Mr. Hedlund stated that the windows 
that were ordered did not comply with the Ordinance but they were the right windows 
based on the order that was submitted, which was approved by the applicant.  
 
Village Attorney Smith asked if the windows could be painted to a stone or putty color.  
Mr. Hedlund responded that they could but it is not as good as having a window color that 
is factory treated.  Member Crosby said that they would have to be sent to a body shop to 
be powder-coated to avoid maintenance issues.  
 
Chairman Martin noted that the DRB has reports from the Village’s police, fire and public 
works departments, planning consultant and traffic consultant.  Assistant Village 
Administrator Scheiner stated that the Village did not ask the Traffic Consultant to update 
his report because the scope of the amendment had no impact on traffic flow.   Staff 
authored a joint memo which stated that there were would be no impact to Village services 
as a result of the requested amendment.  Assistant Village Administrator Scheiner read a 
portion of the Village’s planning consultant’s report, which said, “From a planning 
perspective, this failure to comply will not materially change the functional aspect of the 
proposed building. However, failure to comply does have an impact on the visual and 
architectural compatibility of the building, and is in direct contrast to the intent, direction, 
and conditions placed on the development by the Development Review Board.” 
 
Chairman Martin asked if there were any further questions for Village Staff.  Hearing none 
he asked if anyone else wished to address the Board regarding the application.   
 
Mr. Hedlund summarized his position and asked that the DRB vote in favor of the 
amendment.  
 
Hearing no further comment Chairman Martin closed the public portion of the hearing.  
 
IV. DISCUSSION/DELIBERATION & RECOMMENDATION - Application #17-01 - 

Amendment to the Planned Development Granted in Ordinance 2883, as 
Amended by Ordinances 3588 and 3622 – St. Vincent Ferrer Multipurpose Hall 
(1530 Jackson Avenue) 

 
Member Crosby stated that the point of requiring putty colored windows was that the 
design and shape of the windows was a gesture toward the sanctuary.  He assumed that the 
installation of the non-compliant windows was an accident and not that they were chosen 
against the DRB’s recommendation.  He stated that it concerns him but he is not sure how 
concerned he should be.  
 
Chairman Martin said that the Village attorney may tell the DRB that the code says each 
application should be considered independently and does not constitute precedent for 
other applications.  However, in his opinion, if it becomes known that if something is built 
contrary to what the Village Ordinance says it would create problems for the Village and 
that that same argument could be made over and over.  The Village Attorney agreed that it 
could be a problem.  
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Member Ryan stated that she feels badly for the applicant because they rely on their 
professional to be compliant and they may have assumed that he had taken care of this.  
She said she does not know what they can do going forward to protect the people running a 
school, church or business that rely on an outside professional.   
 
Member O’Brien noted that there were seven conditions.  She asked what would happen if 
another issue arises.  
 
Member Fishman said that the applicant did not follow what was recommended and she 
cannot support the amendment and the impact that granting it would have on the DRB.  
 
Member Ruehle noted that if they had requested the amendment prior to installation of the 
windows it might be different.  
 
A MOTION was made by Chairman Martin and SECONDED by Member Fishman to 
recommend to the Village Board of Trustees that the application to amend the existing 
planned development not be approved. 
 
 Ayes: Members Crosby, Ryan, Fishman, Ruehle, O’Brien and Chairman 

Martin 
 Nays: None 
 Motion Passes. 
 
V. APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF FACT - Application #17-01 - Amendment to the 

Planned Development Granted in Ordinance 2883, as Amended by Ordinances 
3588 and 3622 – St. Vincent Ferrer Multipurpose Hall (1530 Jackson Avenue) 

 
Village Attorney Smith stated that draft findings were prepared for the board for both 
approval and denial of the requested amendment.  In light of the Board’s vote, he reviewed 
the findings of fact which note that the changed color of the window mullion has an 
incongruity in the aesthetics of the new structure with the remaining architecturally 
significant structures on the property.  Member Ruehle suggested that the findings be 
amended from “structures on the property” to “sanctuary structure on the property”.   
 
Chairman Martin said that he is opposed to this amendment because the structure was not 
completed in accordance with the conditions included in the Ordinance that was approved 
by the Village Board of Trustees.  He stated that it is not in the best interest of the Village 
Board, DRB, Zoning Board of Appeals, any department of the Village or the Village itself to 
encourage an applicant to ignore the terms of an Ordinance that was already adopted and 
then to request a variation after the fact.   
 
Village Attorney Smith agreed to incorporate the changes suggested.   
 
Assistant Village Administrator Scheiner asked if the DRB would like to come back and 
approve the Findings of Fact at a future meeting or take action during this meeting.   
Chairman Martin asked that they be circulated and if the Board agrees he will sign them.  
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Village Attorney Smith noted the DRB can vote to approve the findings subject to the 
changes that are discussed and then the chairman would be authorized to sign them.  
 
A MOTION was made by Member Ruehle and SECONDED by Member Crosby to approve the 
findings of fact subject to the changes noted by the Development Review Board.  
 
 Ayes: Members Crosby, Ryan, Fishman, Ruehle, O’Brien and Chairman 

Martin 
 Nays: None 
 Motion Passes. 
 
VI. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
None. 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 
 
A MOTION was made by Member O’Brien and SECONDED by Member Fishman to adjourn 
the meeting of the Development Review Board at 8:09 p.m. 
 
 Ayes: Members Crosby, Ryan, Fishman, Ruehle, O’Brien and Chairman 

Martin 
 Nays: None 

 Motion Passes. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted: 
 

___________________________________________ 
Lisa Scheiner 
Secretary 

 
 
___________________________________________  ____________________________________ 
Frank R. Martin     Date 
Chairman, Development Review Board  



 

 

November 16, 2017 

 
Mr. Frank Martin 

Chairman 

Development Review Board 

Village of River Forest 

400 Park Avenue 

River Forest, Illinois 60305 

 
Re: Lake Street & Lathrop Avenue Redevelopment Project 

Application for Planned Development Approval 

 
Dear Mr. Martin, 

 
On behalf of our partnership, Lake Lathrop Partners, LLC, enclosed please find an application and supporting 

materials for Planned Development Application for the Lake Street & Lathrop Avenue Redevelopment 

Project located at the southwest corner of Lake Street & Lathrop Avenue in River Forest, Illinois. Sedgwick 

Development and Keystone Ventures LLC have formed Lake Lathrop Partners LLC, a limited liability 

company, to partner with the Village of River Forest on the redevelopment of this important parcel in the 

Lake Street Corridor in River Forest. 

 
The proposed Lake Lathrop mixed-use development contemplates the redevelopment of 7601-7613 Lake 

Street, 7617-7621 Lake Street, and 423 Ashland Avenue.  The 36,700-square foot site currently is occupied 

by two older one-story commercial buildings fronting Lake Street and a vacant parcel fronting Ashland 

Avenue.  Lake Lathrop Partners LLC has entered into a Redevelopment Agreement with the Village of 

River Forest that contemplates the acquisition of and redevelopment of these properties subject to receiving 

approval of this Planned Development from the Village.  The properties are currently zoned C3: Central 

Commercial. 

 
The proposed Lake Lathrop mixed-use development has been designed to be compatible with the design 

guidelines established in the Village of River Forest Lake Street Corridor Plan and is comprised of the 

following components: 
 

Site Area: 

Proposed Use: 
 

 
 

Parking: 

36,700 SF 

Mixed-Use Building - 5 Stories 

16,000 Square Feet Commercial Space 

22 to 32 Residential Units 

Parking: 90 spaces on 2 levels  

 
 

The proposed Lake Lathrop development is comprised of a single, Six Story mixed-use building containing 

22 to 32 residential units and 16,000 square feet of retail space.  The retail space will be positioned along 

the south side of Lake Street, extending west from Lathrop Avenue.  Retail and public parking containing 

31 spaces, will be located on the site south of the retail area, accessible by vehicles from Lathrop and 

Ashland Avenues.  A pedestrian plaza will be located at mid-block, providing a connection of this parking 

area with Lathrop Street.  This development proposal will also benefit from the existing Lake Street 

streetscape improvements and on-street parking. 
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The 22 to 32 residential units will be located on four floors above the first-floor retail and parking wil l  be 

on 2 levels.  The residential floors will have  a  fron t  and back terrace taking advantage of  Lake 

Street  and community views .  The residential units will consist three and four  bedroom /three and 

half bathroom and three-bedroom/three and half-bathroom units.  N ine ty parking spaces will be located on 

2 levels of parking fo r  residences and retail. 

 
We are very excited about the design of the proposed Lake Lathrop mixed-use development and the 

positive impact it will have on the Lake Street Corridor.  We look forward to presenting this exciting 

development to the residents, elected officials and staff of the Village of River Forest. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 

LAKE LATHROP PARTNERS LLC 
 
 
 

      

Marty Paris 
 

 
cc: Tim Hague, Lake Lathrop Partners, LLC  
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